
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT November 29, 2014 

 

Town of North Yarmouth 

 

This report covers the period of 11/15/14 to 11/26/14.  The information contained in this report 
is intended to inform the Board of Selectmen and town Department Heads of the current 
activities taking place within the manager’s office.  All topics are open for discussion. 
 

 Department Head Introductions - Code Enforcement Officer Ryan Keith and Fire Rescue Chief 
Greg Payson. 

 

 Public Works - There is a correction to the information you received in your last meeting packets 
regarding the All Traffic Solutions report.  Item #4 should read as follows:   The sign is slowing 
traffic.   When observing the sign once it is set up at a location, the sign displays the speed 
and the brake lights come on.   The sign can be set to not display the speed and only gather 
statistics.  Traffic speed may rise a little without the display, but I think it is important to display the 
speed back. 
 

 Fire Rescue - Chief Payson has had a full plate since his first day on the 24th.  During the storm 
with much of the town without power, he kept me up-to-date on the planning and possible need for 
provided shelter for residents.  Fortunately power was restored to many areas fairly quickly and a 
shelter was not needed. The Chief has also taken the initiative to set up a meeting with the dealer 
of the pump truck to discuss the pump issues (which are still under warranty) and the scheduling 
of likely repairs.  The apparatus has only gone back to the dealer once since purchased.  The 
Chief’s full report is included with my report. 

 

 Municipal Services - The Town Clerk has reported to me that the Board of Selectmen will need 

to hold a special meeting on Tuesday, April 28, 2015 to counter sign the Warrant for the Budget 

Validation Referendum for MSAD 51.  The public hearing and voting will take place at Greely High 

School on Thursday, May 14, 2015 with the final ballot vote in June. Cumberland has been asked 

to do the same.   I am very pleased to announce that Administrative Assistant, Caitlin Anderson, 

received her Certified Maine Assessor’s license on November 20, 2014. 

 

 Code Enforcement - CEO Keith has completed his inspection of the Gallant junkyard and the 
required upgrades to the property have been completed. The Board has not called for a Public 
Hearing to be held therefore the permit shall be released.  
 

 MMEHT - The new insurance rates have been released.  They are as follows:  POS Health Plans 

- 7% increase; Dental Plans - 4% increase; Income Protection - 7.37 increase (ee pay only).  Life, 

Vision & LTD had no changes.  From what I have been able to determine a 10% increase was 

provided in the budget for the health insurance and 5% for the dental.  A savings in both areas.  I 

will have actual numbers when the financial report is given at the next meeting. 

 

 Electricity Supplier - In reviewing the electrical costs for the NYMS I noticed that the electrical 

supplier was still CMP.  Upon further investigation it was found to be the same for all of the town 

facility electrical accounts.  With the help of staff I was able to contract with Electricity Maine for a 

price of 0.09800 per kwh for 12 months effective December 1st.  Our rate having stayed with CMP 

would have been 0.11989 for December.  Included with this report is a list of the CMP rates we 
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have been paying and how they are projected to increase.  I will look at this each year to insure 

we are paying the most cost effective rates. 

 

 ACO costs - Back in October the question was asked as to whether the new ACO services were 

falling into what was budgeted for the year.  According to the contract the town is billed biannually.  

We budgeted $16,579 and to date have paid 3,161.  I will wait until the second invoice is received 

before making any final savings conclusions.  I expect to receive that invoice in January. 

 

 Future Land Reserve - from the Annual Town Meeting - March 9, 1996 - that “The Town establish to 

raise and appropriate up to $50,000 to be set aside in a dedicated fund, for the future 

purchase/development of any additional land and property for the specific purpose of acquiring 

municipal and/or recreational facilities for the use of the residents of the Town of North Yarmouth; 

and to transfer to this account the balance of funds held in the “Tricentenial Account”.  I believe that 

the actions taken by the Board in reference to the Knight’s Pond / Blueberry Hill acquisition to be true to the 

above action taken at the annual town meeting regarding the Future Land Reserve. 

Respectfully, 

Rosemary 
Rosemary E. Roy 
Town Manager 
 





15-Feb 0.14438$   

15-Jan 0.14956$   

14-Dec 0.11989$   

14-Nov 0.08673$   

14-Oct 0.06216$   

14-Sep 0.06136$   

14-Aug 0.07109$   

14-Jul 0.07490$   

14-Jun 0.07360$   

14-May 0.06182$   

14-Apr 0.07209$   

14-Mar 0.09476$   

14-Feb 0.09418$   

14-Jan 0.10015$   

CMP Electricity Supply Rates



Town of  
North Yarmouth MEMORANDUM 

 

Date: November 26, 2014 
 
To:   Board of Selectmen 
Fr:   Rosemary E. Roy, Town Manager RR 

Cc: Melissa Henes - Coordinator 
 
RE:   Appointments 

Town Manager Appointments:  Gregory A. Payson has been appointed as North 
Yarmouth’s Fire Rescue Chief and EMA Director. The Director of the Bureau of Forestry 
for Maine shall appoint Chief Payson as North Yarmouth’s Forest Fire Warden in 
accordance with 12 MRSA § 8902.  (Board Confirmation) 
 
Debbie Allen Grover will be reappointed as the town’s Registrar of Voters - 2 year term 
(statute) 1/1/2015 to 12/31/2017. (Board Confirmation) 
 
I am also looking for an individual who would be interested in serving as the town’s 
representative to the Portland Area Comprehensive Transportation System aka PACTS.  
The appointment would be subject to Board approval. 
 
Committee Appointments:  The following residents are seeking appointment and or 
reappointment to the following committees; terms to expire 06/30/15. 
 

 Jim Faunce  Events Committee 
 Diane Burnell                  Flag Committee 
 Linc Merrill                      Wescustago Hall Committee 
 Clark Baston                   Wescustago Hall Committee 
 Jeanne Chadbourne     Wescustago Hall Committee 
 Blaine Barter                   Wescustago Hall Committee 
 Earle Edwards                Wescustago Hall Committee  
 Susanne Lee EDSC Committee (New Resident / bio included) 
 

The Board may act on these appoints in one motion as presented or may act on each 
appointment on an individual basis. 
 
Current Board and Committee Vacancies:   
 

 Zoning Board of Appeals   1 Alternate Vacancy 
 Flag Committee   1 Vacancy 
 EDSC*    1 Vacancy (possibly 2 - 1 member is pending ) 

 
*At this point in time given that the final development plan has been delivered by PDI I 
am encouraging the Board to consider increasing the membership of the EDSC from 
five (5) to seven (7).  By doing so, it will provide the additional administrative structure 
and support both the Selectmen and Town Manager will need going forward with the 
village development.  All vacancies will be advertised in all available forms of media. 















Town of  
North Yarmouth MEMORANDUM 

 

Date: November 28, 2014 
 
To:   Board of Selectmen 
Fr:   Rosemary E. Roy, Town Manager RR 

 
RE:   Town Meeting/Election Dates & Locations 

In accordance with the town’s Charter the Board must select a Saturday in April for the 
next Annual Town Meeting.  Although you have until February 1st to select this date 
there are other factors I am asking the Board to consider in selecting the date now.   

The first being the budget schedule which is now proposed to coincide with the second 
Saturday in April (11th) and the second being if you choose to hold it in the NYMS gym 
we need to get the facility approved through the SOS’s office (could be time consuming) 
as an adequate election/voting facility.  This also applies to the annual town election 
that takes place in June.    

The CLDS is still an option but out of courtesy, should we choose to use that facility, I 
would prefer to take care of it earlier rather than later. 

Therefore, to better prepare for both of these events my recommendation to the Board 
is to set these dates and location(s) during the month of December. 
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